

Immigration Detention Bed Quota Timeline

January 2017

What is the immigration detention bed quota?

U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), the interior enforcement agency of the **Department of Homeland Security (DHS)**, detains an average of 34,000 individuals daily nearly half a million people annually—in a network of over 250 county jails, privately-run contract facilities, and federal facilities. This costs taxpayers more than \$2 billion each year.¹ Since 2009, congressional appropriations laws have tied funding to a minimum number of required immigration detention beds, language now commonly referred to as the "detention bed quota." No other law enforcement agency is subject to a real or perceived quota for its detainees.

The timeline below maps the origins of the bed quota and legislative developments influenced by the efforts of the National Immigrant Justice Center (NIJC) and nationwide partners to eliminate it.

2004	The Intelligence Reform and Terrorism Prevention Act of 2004 directs the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) to increase the immigration detention capacity by at least 8,000 beds each year from fiscal years (FY) 2006 to 2010. ²
2006	During the signing ³ of the <u>DHS Appropriations Act for 2007</u> , ⁴ President Bush notes that the act "will allow us to add at least 6,700 new beds in detention centers," providing for a total of 27,500 beds. ⁵
2007	The House Committee on Appropriations passes the <u>DHS Appropriations Act for 2008</u> . ⁶ In the accompanying <u>report</u> ⁷ , the Committee provides funding for 28,450 average daily detention beds and states its expectation that "this increase in bed space is sufficient to maintain the Immigration and Custome Enforcement (ICE) practice of repatriating all illegal crossers apprehended at the borders."
2009	Senator Robert Byrd (D-WV), chair of the Senate Appropriations Committee, introduces the bed quota into the <u>DHS Appropriations Act of 2010</u> , where language mandating that DHS "maintain a level of not less than 33,400 detention beds" is first included. ⁸
2010	President Obama's proposed budget for FY 2011 matches the same level of funding for 33,400 detention beds as FY 2010 congressional appropriations. ⁹ The <u>DHS Appropriations Act of 2011¹⁰</u> includes the same language as the <u>DHS Appropriations</u> <u>Act of 2010</u> , ¹¹ providing a mandate for 33,400 detention beds. However, Congress does not pass the bill and instead passes a series of continuing resolutions that maintain FY 2010 funding levels.
2011	The president requests to maintain a level of 33,400 detention beds in the <u>FY 2012 budget</u> . ¹² Congress does not pass the DHS appropriations bill for FY 2012, and instead passes the <u>Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2012</u> , raising the level up to 34,000. ¹³
February 2012	The president's proposed <u>FY 2013 budget</u> ¹⁴ slightly reduces requested detention spending to 32,800 beds. The <u>Continuing Appropriations Act</u> passed by the House maintains 34,000 beds, ¹⁵ while the <u>DHS appropriations bill</u> introduced but not passed by the Senate includes 33,400 beds. ¹⁶

For more information contact Heidi Altman, NIJC's Policy Director at <u>haltman@heartlandalliance.org</u> Phone: 312.718.5021 | <u>www.immigrantjustice.org</u> | Facebook: immigrantjustice | Twitter: @NIJC

September 2012	Congress fails to pass the appropriations bills for FY 2013 and instead passes a <u>six-month</u> <u>continuing resolution</u> that maintains FY 2012 funding levels for detention. ¹⁷
February 2013	ICE <u>releases</u> approximately 2,000 detainees over a two-week period to plan for the possibility of sequestration and budget constraints as a result of the six-month continuing resolutions. ¹⁸
March 2013	Congress passes a <u>second continuing resolution</u> for the remainder of FY 2013 that increases the bed quota, stating that DHS "shall maintain a level of not less than 34,000 detention beds." ¹⁹
	The House Judiciary Committee calls a hearing asking ICE to explain the February releases of detainees, providing an unprecedented discussion by both Republicans and Democrats about the <u>overuse of immigration detention</u> and the bed quota itself. ²⁰ During the hearing, Rep. Spencer Bachus (R-AL) <u>questions</u> ICE's use of detention, stating "It looks to me maybe there's an overuse of detention by this administration." ²¹
April 2013	The president releases his proposed <u>FY 2014 Budget</u> , promoting the expansion of alternatives to detention programs in order to "ensure the most cost-effective use of federal dollars." ²² The <u>proposed budget</u> also prioritizes detention resources for priority and mandatory detainees calling for a 6.5 percent reduction in bed space to 31,800. ²³
	In <u>testimony</u> before the House Appropriations Subcommittee on Homeland Security's hearing on the president's FY 2014 budget, DHS Secretary Janet Napolitano calls the bed quota "artificial" and states that "We ought to be managing the actual detention population to risk, not an arbitrary number." ²⁴
June 2013	The House <u>votes</u> on the first-ever <u>amendment</u> $(HR 2217)^{25}$ to eliminate the bed quota from the <u>FY 14 DHS appropriations bill</u> . ²⁶ The amendment is sponsored by Reps. Bill Foster (D-IL) and Ted Deutch (D-FL) and receives the support of 190 Members, including eight Republicans. ²⁷
	NGOs deliver a <u>letter</u> signed by 65 organizations to House Speaker John Boehner (R-OH) and House Minority Leader Nancy Pelosi (D-CA) asking them to support the amendment to eliminate the quota. ²⁸
September 2013	65 House Democrats send a letter to President Obama urging elimination of the bed quota from future budget requests. ²⁹
Sept Nov. 2013	Flurry of <u>media coverage</u> ³⁰ over the bed quota, including 10 prominent media stories in <u>Bloomberg</u> , <u>Washington Post</u> , <u>Univision</u> , <u>Marketplace</u> , <u>The Hill</u> , <u>MSNBC</u> , <u>NPR</u> , and the <u>Houston Chronicle</u> . ³¹
	Bloomberg runs an editorial entitled "The Madness of U.S. Immigration Policy."32
January 2014	Advocates organize "Eliminate the Quota" sign-on letters to <u>Congress</u> ³³ (Members of the Senate and House Appropriations Committees) and the <u>White House</u> ³⁴ signed by 136 non-governmental organizations (NGOs).
	Reps. Bill Foster (D-IL) and Ted Deutch (D-FL) introduce an <u>amendment</u> to eliminate the bed quota in the FY 2014 omnibus appropriations bill. ³⁵ Since the bill is voted on in a closed rule, votes on amendments are not permitted. ³⁶ The final <u>Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2014</u> states that DHS "shall maintain a level of not less than 34,000 detention beds." ³⁷
February 2014	Reps. Deutch and Foster, along with 26 other members of Congress, deliver a <u>letter</u> to the Office of Management and Budget requesting an end to the bed quota in order to "use detention beds based on actual need and the potential risk posed by individual detainees." ³⁸
	People detained at the Northwest Detention Center in Tacoma, Washington begin a hunger strike, citing poor detention conditions and capture the attention of Rep. Adam Smith (D-WA), who reaches out to DHS Secretary Johnson about his <u>concerns</u> . ³⁹

March 2014	The president's <u>2015 proposed budget</u> advocates to increase use of alternatives to detention and restricting detention to "mandatory and priority individuals, including violent criminals and those who pose a threat to national security." ⁴⁰ Although the proposed budget deletes language from the FY 2014 budget that required DHS to maintain at least 34,000 detention beds, the <u>DHS Budget-In-Brief</u> explains that its request for \$1.3 billion is to fund 30,539 detention beds. ⁴¹ The <u>DHS Congressional Budget Justification</u> explains that the administration seeks removal of the reference to maintenance of 34,000 beds because "[t]he number of beds maintained should be based on actual need." ⁴² <u>DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson explains</u> to House appropriators that he views the quota as a requirement to "maintain the capability for 34,000 detainees" and not that DHS "must maintain 34,000 detainees at any one time." ⁴³
April 2014	The Office of Management and Budget <u>states in writing</u> that the FY 2015 budget request does not include appropriations language requiring ICE to maintain a specified number of beds per day, and instead urges the number of beds utilized to "be based on actual demand, to include those for whom detention is required by law (i.e., mandatory detainees) and higher-priority, non-mandatory individuals. Lower-priority individuals should be placed in alternatives to detention programs." ⁴⁴
May 2014	Rep. Adam Smith introduces the <u>Accountability in Immigration Detention Act</u> of 2014, which aims to improve standards and living conditions in detention centers across the country. The legislation eliminates the bed quota, stating that "the number of detention beds maintained shall be determined by the Secretary of Homeland Security and shall be based solely on detention needs." ⁴⁵ The <i>Los Angeles Times</i> publishes an editorial, " <u>Dump the Immigrant Detainee Quota</u> ." ⁴⁶
June 2014	Rep. Mike Quigley (D-IL) introduces an <u>amendment⁴⁷</u> to eliminate the bed quota during the House Appropriations Committee hearing on June 11 th . Reps. Mike Honda (D-CA), José Serrano (D-NY), and David Valadao (R-CA) all <u>spoke in favor of the amendment</u> . ⁴⁸ Rep. Valadao's comments marked the first time a Republican directly spoke out in opposition to the bed quota. Ultimately, Rep. Quigley withdrew the amendment; however, no one spoke out in opposition to the amendment.
August 2014	The DHS Office of the Inspector General (OIG) releases a revised <u>report</u> on the February 2013 release of Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) immigration detainees due to sequestration. ⁴⁹ In the report, the OIG acknowledges that "The [average daily population (ADP)] congressional mandate requires [Enforcement and Removal Operations (ERO)] to make release decisions based on bed space availability, not whether detention is necessary for public safety or to effect removals." ⁵⁰ The OIG recommends that ICE needs the authority to determine when individuals should be detained. Without this authority, OIG states that "ICE will continue to make detention decisions based on available funding rather than the most efficient use of detention bed space." ⁵¹
December 2014	Reps. Deutch and Foster introduce ⁵² an amendment ⁵³ to eliminate the bed quota from the <u>FY</u> <u>15 Omnibus Appropriations Bill</u> . ⁵⁴ Since the bill was considered under a closed rule with no amendments allowed, the amendment did not receive a vote. Although the omnibus funds the federal government through September 30, 2015, DHS is funded on a short-term continuing resolution that expires February 27, 2015. Consequently, Congress will debate DHS funding again early next year.
January 2015	 Reps. Deutch and Foster introduce an <u>amendment</u>⁵⁵ to eliminate the bed quota from the <u>DHS</u> <u>Appropriations Act of 2015</u> (HR 240).⁵⁶ Reps. Adam Smith, Joaquin Castro (D-TX), Beto O'Rourke (D-TX), and Jared Polis (D-CO) also co-sponsor the amendment, which ultimately is rejected. The House of Representatives pass the <u>DHS Appropriations Act of 2015</u> (HR 240).⁵⁷ The bill increases Custody Operations funding by <u>\$385 million</u> to maintain the 34,000 bed quota.⁵⁸

March 2015	The Congressional Progressive Caucus releases their FY 2016 budget alternative called <u>The</u> <u>People's Budget: A Raise for America</u> . ⁵⁹ The budget blueprint includes elimination of the bed quota.
	Reps. Deutch and Foster, along with 60 members of Congress, write a <u>letter</u> to the House Appropriations Committee calling for elimination of the bed quota in FY 2016 appropriations. ⁶⁰
April 2015	Rep. John Culberson (R-TX) insists that U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) must enforce the immigration detention bed quota during a House Appropriations Homeland Security Subcommittee <u>hearing</u> ⁶¹ on <u>ICE's 2016 budget request</u> . ⁶² In her testimony, Sarah R. Saldana, ICE Director, reiterated DHS's position that the bed quota requires DHS to maintain 34,000 beds, not detain 34,000 people per day.
May 2015	Democratic presidential candidate Hillary Clinton <u>criticizes</u> the bed quota stating that "People go out and round up people in order to get paid on a per-bed basis. That just makes no sense at all to me. That's not the way we should be running any detention facility." ⁶³
	Rep. Smith reintroduces the <u>Accountability in Immigration Detention Act</u> . Originally introduced in 2014, the bill seeks to end the bed quota in addition to other immigration detention reforms. Reps. Suzan DelBene (D-WA), Deutch, Foster, Raúl Grijalva (D-AZ), Rick Larsen (D-WA), Jim McDermott (D-WA), O'Rourke, and Quigley co-sponsor the bill. ⁶⁴
June 2015	The Senate Appropriations Committee passes the <u>DHS Appropriations Bill for 2016</u> . In the accompanying <u>report</u> , ⁶⁵ the Committee recommends that funding provide the "resources necessary to maintain 34,000 detention beds" and states its expectation for "ICE to vigorously enforce all immigration laws under its purview."
	Rep. Deutch introduces the <u>Protecting Taxpayers and Communities from Local Detention</u> <u>Quotas Act</u> (H.R. 2808). The bill seeks to end the practice of including guaranteed bed minimums in immigration detention contracts. Reps. Foster, Lloyd Doggett (D-TX), Grijalva, Jan Schakowsky (D-IL), Adam Smith, and Bonnie Watson Coleman (D-NJ) co-sponsor the bill.
July 2015	The House Committee on Appropriations passes the <u>DHS Appropriations Act for 2016</u> . ⁶⁶ The accompanying Committee <u>report</u> ⁶⁷ increases the bed quota to 34,040 average daily detention beds: 31,280 for adults at an estimated cost of \$123.54 per bed and 2,760 family detention beds at an estimated daily cost of \$342.73.
September 2015	Senator Bernie Sanders (I-VT) introduces the <u>Justice is Not for Sale Act of 2015</u> , ⁶⁸ which seeks to end the bed quota among other criminal justice and immigration detention reforms. The bill is the first effort in the U.S. Senate to eliminate the bed quota. In addition, Reps. Grijalva, Keith Ellison (D-MN), and Bobby Rush (D-IL) introduce the <u>bill</u> ⁶⁹ in the U.S. House of Representatives.
	Reps. <u>Smith</u> , ⁷⁰ <u>Deutch</u> , ⁷¹ Foster, Watson Coleman, Castro, and Polis offer an amendment to remove the detention bed quota from the short-term FY 2016 <u>Continuing Resolution</u> . ⁷² The amendment is ultimately rejected.
December 2015	Congress passes the <u>Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2016</u> to provide funding for the remainder of FY 2016. ⁷³ The bill maintains the 34,000 detention bed quota.
February 2016	President Obama releases his <u>FY 2017 budget request</u> , which reduces the bed quota to 30,913 detention beds: 29,953 adult beds at an average rate of \$126.46 per day and 960 family beds at an average rate of \$161.36 per day. ⁷⁴ The <u>DHS budget justification</u> states that "These detention bed levels ensure the most cost-effective use of Federal dollars by focusing the more costly detention capabilities on priority aliens and those who are subject to mandatory detention by law (mandatory aliens). This strategy allows ICE to place low-risk, non-mandatory aliens in [Alternative to Detention] ATD programs, such as electronic monitoring and intensive supervision." ⁷⁵

March 2016	Reps. Deutch and Foster, along with 55 members of Congress, write a <u>letter</u> to the House DHS Appropriations Subcommittee calling for elimination of the bed quota in FY 2017 appropriations. ⁷⁶
July 2016	The ICE average daily population exceeds 37,000 people for the first time, with 37,350 people detained as of July 16.77
August 2016	The Department of Justice (DOJ) <u>announces</u> that it is ending its use of private prisons, stating that "They simply do not provide the same level of correctional services, programs, and resources; they do not save substantially on costs; and as noted in a recent report by the DOJ's Office of Inspector General, they do not maintain the same level of safety and security." ⁷⁸ Following the announcement, DHS Secretary Johnson <u>announces</u> a review by a specially designated subcommittee of the Homeland Security Advisory Council (HSAC) to consider whether ICE should follow suit. ⁷⁹
	An ICE official admits that the <u>agency sets bond amounts based on meeting bed quotas</u> , and that "rates are lower when there are fewer beds available since there is nowhere to detain the individual and vice versa." ⁸⁰
September 2016	Members of Congress write letters to DHS Secretary Johnson and ICE Director Saldaña in response to the HSAC review of DHS's use of private prisons. Reps. Grijalva and Schakowsky urge DHS and ICE to phase out the use of private prisons in immigration detention, not renew any contracts with private prisons, and reverse policies that have led to greater use of detention. ⁸¹ Sens. Leahy, Durbin, and 10 senators <u>state</u> their opposition to using of for-profit prison companies in immigration detention. They also express concern about Director Saldaña's comments that closing privately run facilities would "turn our system upside down" and whether the review process would be "genuine" or have a "predetermined outcome." ⁸²
	The Wall Street Journal reports that ICE is detaining a historic high of more than <u>40,000</u> people. The agency expects to detain an <u>average of 45,000</u> in the coming weeks and months, and <u>up to 47,000</u> by June 2017 if current policies continue. ⁸³ In addition, DHS faces a <u>\$136</u> million shortfall and will burn through its \$2 billion budget to detain people by early November. ⁸⁴
October 2016	Despite the ongoing HSAC review, ICE extends the contract for the privately-run <u>Dilley Family</u> <u>Detention Center, TX</u> ; ⁸⁵ expands capacity at <u>Yakima County Jail, WA</u> ; ⁸⁶ and establishes new detention facilities at <u>AI Cannon Detention Center, SC</u> ⁸⁷ and <u>Kankakee County Jail, IL</u> . Rumors also emerge that ICE is eyeing jail space at <u>Anne Arundel County Jail, MD</u> ⁸⁸ and at a privately run facility in <u>Youngstown, OH</u> . ⁸⁹ Lastly, Corrections Corporation of America (CCA) <u>announces</u> a new contract with ICE to house up to 1,116 people at the Cibola County Corrections Center in New Mexico. ⁹⁰ The DOJ's Bureau of Prisons had <u>terminated the facility's contract</u> following reports of questionable deaths and substandard medical care. ⁹¹
December 2016	The <u>HSAC subcommittee report</u> on DHS's use of private prisons is released. The report recommends that DHS exercise stronger oversight over its detention facilities and reduce reliance on county jails, but states that DHS's reliance on private prisons will continue due to fiscal constraints. ⁹² One member of the subcommittee dissents from the recommendation that private prisons continue, stating that "a measured but deliberate shift away from the private prison model is warranted." ⁹³ Seventeen out of 22 HSAC members vote to adopt this position. ⁹⁴
	DHS continues to <u>expand detention</u> through new contracts with CCA in Folkston, GA and Youngstown, OH. The new facilities expand ICE detention capacity by at least 3,000. ⁹⁵

Endnotes

¹ National Immigration Forum, The Math of Immigration Detention: Runaway Costs of Immigration Detention Do Not Add Up to Sensible Policies, Aug. 2013, http://immigrationforum.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Math-of-Immigation-Detention-August-2013-FINAL.pdf. ² Intelligence Reform and Terrorism Prevention Act of 2004, H.R. 5441, P.L. No. 108-458, 108th Cong. at 98 (Dec. 2004), https://www.congress.gov/109/plaws/publ295/PLAW-109publ295.pdf. ³ President Bush Signs Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Act, Address at the Camelback Inn in Scottsdale, Ariz. (Oct. 4, 2006) (transcript available in White House Archives, http://georgewbushwhitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2006/10/20061004-2.html. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) Appropriations Act, 2007, H.R. 5441, 109th Cong. (Jan. 2006), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-109hr5441enr/pdf/BILLS-109hr5441enr.pdf. ⁵ President Bush, Address, in Scottsdale, Ariz. (Oct. 4, 2006), *supra* n. 3. ⁶ DHS Appropriations Act, 2008, S. 1644, 110th Cong. (June 2007), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-110s1644pcs/pdf/BILLS-110s1644pcs.pdf. H.R. Rep. No. 110-181, at 42 (June 2007) , https://www.congress.gov/110/crpt/hrpt181/CRPT-110hrpt181.pdf. ⁸ DHS Appropriations Act, 2010, H.R. 2892, P.L. No. 111-83, 111th Cong. (Oct. 2009), <u>http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-</u> 111hr2892enr/pdf/BILLS-111hr2892enr.pdf. ⁹ President Obama's Proposed FY 2011 Budget for DHS at 530 (Feb. 2010), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BUDGET-2011-APP/pdf/BUDGET-2011-APP-1-12.pdf. ¹⁰ DHS Appropriations Act, 2011, S. 3607, 111th Cong. at 14 (July 2010), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-111s3607pcs/pdf/BILLS-111s3607pcs-1.pdf. ¹¹ DHS Appropriations Act, 2010, H.R. 2892, P.L. No. 111-83, 111th Cong. (Oct. 2009), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-111hr2892enr/pdf/BILLS-111hr2892enr.pdf. ¹² DHS, Budget-in-Brief Fiscal Year 2012 at 10, <u>http://www.dhs.gov/xlibrary/assets/budget-bib-fy2012.pdf</u>. ¹³ Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2012, H.R. 2055, P.L. No. 112-74, 112th Cong. (Dec. 2011), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-112hr2055enr/pdf/BILLS-112hr2055enr.pdf. DHS, Budget-in-Brief Fiscal Year 2013, http://www.dhs.gov/xlibrary/assets/mgmt/dhs-budget-in-brief-fy2013.pdf. ¹⁵ Continuing Appropriations Act, 2012, H.R. 2017, P.L. No. 112-33, 112th Cong. at 19 (Sept. 2011), https://www.congress.gov/112/plaws/publ33/PLAW-112publ33.pdf. ¹⁶ S. Rep. No. 112-074, at 57 (Sept. 2011), <u>http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CRPT-112srpt74/pdf/CRPT-112srpt74.pdf</u>. ¹⁷ Continuing Appropriations Resolution, 2013, H.J. Res. 117, P.L. No. 112-175, 112th Cong. (Sept. 2012), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-112hjres117ih/pdf/BILLS-112hjres117ih.pdf. ¹⁸ Kirk Semple, Mass Release of Immigrants is Tied to Impending Cuts, N.Y. TIMES, Feb. 26, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/27/us/immigrants-released-ahead-of-automatic-budget-cuts.html? r=0. ¹⁹ Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act, 2013, H.R. 933, P.L. 113-6, 113th Cong. at 15 (Mar. 2013), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-113hr933enr/pdf/BILLS-113hr933enr.pdf. ²⁰ Royce Bernstein Murray, House Budget Bill Attempts to Thwart Congress's Progress on Immigration Detention Reform, THE HILL, May 30, 2013, <u>http://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/homeland-security/302563-</u>house-budget-bill-attempts-to-thwart-congresssprogress-on-immigration-detention-reform. ²¹ Seth Freed Wessler, Alabama Republican Congressman Says Obama 'Overusing' ICE Detention, COLORLINES, Mar. 19, 2013, http://colorlines.com/archives/2013/03/alabama republican congressman says obama overusing ice detnetion.html. ²² U.S. Office of Mgmt. and Budget (OMB), *Fiscal Year 2014 Budget of the U.S. Government*, Washington: Government Printing Office, 2013, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BUDGET-2014-BUD/pdf/BUDGET-2014-BUD.pdf. ²³ DHS, Budget-in-Brief Fiscal Year 2014 at 130, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/MGMT/FY%202014%20BIB%20-%20FINAL%20-508%20Formatted%20(4).pdf. Department of Homeland Security Appropriations for 2014: Hearing on FY 2014 DHS President's Budget Before the H. Subcomm. on Homeland Security, 113th Cong. at 47 (2013) (testimony of Janet Napolitano, Secretary, DHS), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-113hhrg82380/pdf/CHRG-113hhrg82380.pdf. ²⁵ H. amend. 107, 113th Cong. at H3142 (Jun. 2013), https://www.congress.gov/crec/2013/06/05/CREC-2013-06-05-pt1-PgH3110- <u>4.pdf</u>.
 ²⁶ DHS Appropriations Act, 2014, H.R. 2217, 113th Cong. (May 2013), <u>http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CRPT-113hrpt91/pdf/CRPT-</u> 113hrpt91.pdf.

²⁷ U.S. Office of the Clerk: House of Representatives, Final Vote Results for Roll Call 198 re: Deutch of Florida Amendment, (June 2013), <u>http://clerk.house.gov/evs/2013/roll198.xml.</u>

²⁸ Letter from 65 NGOs to John Boehner, Speaker, House of Representatives & Nancy Pelosi, Minority Leader, House of Representatives re: H.R. 2217 – Support Rep. Deutch's Amendment to Eliminate the Immigration Detention Bed Mandate, (Jun. 5, 2013), http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/Sign%2520On%2520Letter%2520-

<u>%2520Support%2520Approps%2520Amdt%2520to%2520End%2520Bed%2520Mandate%25202013%252006%252005%2520FINAL.p</u> df.

²⁹ Letter to President Obama from Reps. Ted Deutch, Bill Foster, et al. re: opposition to funding the bed quota (Sept. 25, 2013), http://teddeutch.house.gov/uploadedfiles/deutch_foster_detention_letter.pdf.

³⁰ NIJC, Media Coverage of the ICE Detention Bed Quota, Jul. 12, 2016,

http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/MediaCoverage DetentionBedMandate 2016 07 12.pdf.

³¹ See William Selway & Margaret Newkirk, Congress Mandates Private Jail Beds for 34,000 Immigrants, BLOOMBERG, Sept. 23, 2013, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2013-09-24/congress-fuels-private-jails-detaining-34-000-immigrants; Nick Miroff, Controversial Quota Drives Immigration Detention Boom, WASHINGTON POST, Oct. 13, 2013,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/controversial-quota-drives-immigration-detention-boom/2013/10/13/09bb689e-214c-

<u>11e3-ad1a-1a919f2ed890</u> story.html?utm term=.ec93f146a0df; *Cuota de Detención de Indocumentados*, UNIVISION, Oct. 14, 2013, <u>http://noticias.univision.com/video/357493/2013-10-14/noticiero-univision/videos/cuota-de-detencion-de-indocumentados</u>; David Brancaccio, *'Bed Mandate' Ensures 34,000 Immigrants are Detained Each Day*, MARKETPLACE, Oct. 18, 2013,

http://www.marketplace.org/2013/10/18/economy/bed-mandate-ensures-34000-immigrants-are-detained-each-day; Katharina Obser, *The Outdated Immigrant Detention System*, THE HILL, Oct. 18, 2013, <u>http://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/judicial/329325-the-outdated-immigrant-detention-system</u>; Melissa Harris-Perry, *Immigrant Detention and the 'Bed Mandate'*, MSNBC, Oct. 26, 2013, <u>http://www.msnbc.com/melissa-harris-perry/watch/immigrant-detention-and-the-bed-mandate-57194563770</u>; Ted Robbins,

Little-Known Immigration Mandate Keeps Detention Beds Full, NPR, Nov. 19, 2013,

http://www.npr.org/2013/11/19/245968601/little-known-immigration-mandate-keeps-detention-beds-full; Silky Shah, Immigration Detention Quotas Must be Stopped, THE HOUSTON CHRONICLE, Nov. 22, 2013, <u>http://www.chron.com/default/article/Shah-</u> Immigration-detention-guotas-must-be-stopped-5002771.php.

³² Editorial Board, The Madness of U.S. Immigration Policy, Continued, BLOOMBERG, Sept. 26, 2013,

http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2013-09-26/the-madness-of-u-s-immigration-policy-continued.

³³ Letter to Congressional Appropriators from 136 NGOs re: Immigration detention bed mandate in FY 2015 DHS Appropriations (Jan. 24, 2014), <u>http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/FINAL%2520NGO%2520sign-on%2520bed%2520mandate%2520-%2520Congress%25201.24.14 1.pdf</u>.

³⁴ Letter to President Obama from 136 NGOs re: Immigration detention bed mandate in FY 2015 DHS Appropriations (Jan. 24, 2014), http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/FINAL%2520NGO%2520sign-on%2520bed%2520mandate%2520-%2520White%2520House%25201.24.2014 1.pdf.

³⁵ Amendment to Rules Committee Print 113-32 to the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2014, Offered by Rep. Deutch (Jan. 2014), http://amendments-rules.house.gov/amendments/DEUTCH 039 xml114141444434443.pdf.

³⁶ Erik Wasson, Republican Leaders Start Selling Omnibus, THE HILL, Jan. 14, 2014, http://thehill.com/blogs/on-the-

money/appropriations/195364-gop-leaders-starts-selling-omnibus-to-members.

³⁷ Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2014, H.R. 3547, P.L. 113-76, 113th Cong. at 247 (Jan. 2014),

http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-113hr3547enr/pdf/BILLS-113hr3547enr.pdf.

³⁸ Letter from Reps. Deutch, Foster, et al. to Sylvia Burwell, Director, OMB, re: President Obama's FY 2015 budget request (Feb. 12, 2014),

http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/2014_02_12%2520OMB%2520re%2520Detention%2520Bed%2520Mandate%2 520FY15%2520Budget%2520SIGNED%2520LETTER.pdf.

³⁹ Press Release, Office of Congressman Adam Smith, Smith Expresses Concerns About Hunger Strike, Deportation Policy to DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson (Mar. 24, 2014), <u>http://adamsmith.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=373759</u>.

⁴⁰ OMB, *Fiscal Year 2015 Budget of the U.S. Government*, Washington: Government Printing Office, 2014, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BUDGET-2015-BUD/pdf/BUDGET-2015-BUD.pdf.

⁴¹ DHS, *Budget-in-Brief Fiscal Year 2014* at 13, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/FY-2015-BIB.pdf</u>.

⁴² DHS, *FY 2015 Budget Overview*, <u>http://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/DHS-Congressional-Budget-Justification-FY2015.pdf</u>.

⁴³ DHS Appropriations for 2015: Hearing on FY 2015 DHS President's Budget Before the H. Subcomm. on Homeland Security, 113th Cong. (Mar. 11, 2014), <u>http://appropriations.house.gov/calendar/eventsingle.aspx?EventID=371296</u>.

⁴⁴ Letter to Rep. Foster from Sylvia Burwell, Director, OMB, re: President Obama's FY 2015 budget request (Apr. 3, 2014), http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/OMB%2520response%2520to%2520Detention%2520Bed%2520Letter%2520in %2520FY15%2520budget%2520041014.pdf. ⁴⁵ Accountability in Immigration Detention Act of 2014, H.R. 4620, 113th Cong. at § 4(a) (Jul. 2014), https://www.congress.gov/113/bills/hr4620/BILLS-113hr4620ih.pdf. ⁴⁶ Times Editorial Board, *Editorial: Dump the Immigrant Detainee Quota*, L.A. TIMES, May 8, 2014, http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-immigrant-detainee-quota-homeland-security-20140509-story.html. Amendment to Homeland Security Appropriations Bill offered by Rep. Quigley (Jun. 11, 2014), http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/2014 06%2520Quigley%2520Amdt%2520Bed%2520Quota.pdf. ⁴⁸ Detention Watch Network, Recording of the House Appropriations Committee discussion of the bed quota (Jun. 11, 2014), https://www.voutube.com/watch?v=iBiPnXDSoHg&feature=voutube. DHS Office of Inspector General, ICE's Release of Immigration Detainees, OIG-14-116 (Revised) (Aug. 2014), http://immigrantjustice.org/sites/immigrantjustice.org/files/OIG Report ICEdetaineerelease 2014 08.pdf. ⁵⁰ *Id*. at 18. ⁵¹ Id. ⁵² Press Release, Office of Congressman Bill Foster, Foster, Deutch Continue Efforts to End Immigrant Detention Bed Mandate (Dec. 11, 2014), http://foster.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/foster-deutch-continue-efforts-to-end-immigrant-detention-bedmandate. Amendment to Rules Committee Print 113-59 offered by Rep. Deutch (Dec. 10, 2014), http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/2014 12 DeutchFoster CRamdt.pdf. ⁵⁴ Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act, 2015, H.R. 83, P.L. 113-235, 113th Cong. (Dec. 2014), https://www.congress.gov/113/plaws/publ235/PLAW-113publ235.pdf. ⁵⁵ Amendment to H.R. 240 offered by Rep. Deutch (Jan. 9, 2015), http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/2015 01 DeutchFoster BedQuotaAmdt HR240.pdf. DHS Appropriations Act, 2015, H.R. 240, P.L. No. 114-4, 114th Cong. (Jan. 2015), https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/hr240/BILLS-<u>114hr240eh.pdf</u>. ⁵⁷ *Id*. ⁵⁸ Explanatory Statement Submitted by Mr. Rogers of Kentucky, Chairman of the House Committee on Appropriations, Regarding H.R. 240 at 26, http://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20150112/114-HR240-ES.pdf. ⁵⁹ Congressional Progressive Caucus, The People's Budget: A Raise for America (Mar. 2015), http://immigrantjustice.org/sites/immigrantjustice.org/files/CPC FY16 PeoplesBudget.pdf. ⁶⁰ Letter from Reps. Deutch, Foster, et al. to Reps. John Carter and Lucille Roybal-Allard re: the DHS FY16 Appropriations Bill (Mar. 26, 2015), http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/FY16 MOCLetterDHSAppropriationsBedQuota 2015 03 26.pdf. ⁶¹Recording of the House Committee on Appropriations Subcommittee on Homeland Security holds a budget hearing on Immigration and Customs Enforcement (Apr. 15, 2015), https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=PE-wgd0r6Pw. ⁶² DHS, Budget-in-Brief Fiscal Year 2016, http://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/FY 2016 DHS Budget in Brief.pdf. ⁶³ Elise Foley, *Hillary Clinton Goes Big On Immigration*, HUFFINGTON POST (May 6, 2015), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/05/05/hillary-clinton-immigration-reform n 7217768.html. Accountability in Immigration Detention Act, H.R. 4620, 113th Cong. (May 2014), https://www.congress.gov/113/bills/hr4620/BILLS-113hr4620ih.pdf. ⁶⁵ S. Rep. No. 114-68 (June 2015), <u>https://www.congress.gov/114/crpt/srpt68/CRPT-114srpt68.pdf</u>. ⁶⁶ DHS Appropriations Act, 2016, H.R. 3128, 114th Cong. (July 2015), <u>https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/hr3128/BILLS-</u> 114hr3128rh.pdf. H.R. Rep. No. 114-215 (July 2015), https://www.congress.gov/114/crpt/hrpt215/CRPT-114hrpt215.pdf. 68 Justice Is Not for Sale Act, S. 2054, 114th Cong. (Sept. 2015), https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/s2054/BILLS-114s2054is.pdf. ⁶⁹ Justice Is Not for Sale Act, H.R. 3543, 114th Cong. (Sept. 2015), https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/hr3543/BILLS-114hr3543ih.pdf. ⁷⁰ Press Release, Office of Adam Smith, Congressman Smith Statement on Amendment to End Detention Bed Mandate (Oct. 2, 2015) https://adamsmith.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/congressman-smith-statement-on-amendment-to-end-detention-bedmandate.

⁷¹ Press Release, Office of Ted Deutch, Rules Committee Rejects Deutch-Foster Amendment to End Detention Bed Mandate (Sept. 30, 2015), http://teddeutch.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=398498.

⁷² Continuing Appropriations Act, 2016, H.R. 719, P.L. 114-53, 114th Cong. (Jan. 2015),

https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/hr719/BILLS-114hr719enr.pdf.

⁷³ Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2016, H.R. 2029, P.L. 114-113, 114th Cong. at 257 (Dec. 2015), https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/hr2029/BILLS-114hr2029enr.pdf.

⁷⁴ DHS, Budget-in-Brief Fiscal Year 2017 at 38, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/FY2017_BIB-MASTER.pdf</u>.
 ⁷⁵ DHS, Congressional Budget Justification FY 2017 – Vol. 2 at 44,

https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/FY2017CongressionalBudgetJustification-Volume2.pdf.

⁷⁶ Letter from Reps. Deutch, Foster, et al. to Reps. John Carter and Lucille Roybal-Allard re: the DHS FY17 Appropriations Bill (Mar.

15, 2016), <u>http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/FY17AppropsHouseQuotaLetter2016_03_15_1.pdf</u>.

⁷⁷ Caitlin Yoshiko Kandil, *Jails serve inmates and immigrants*, Los ANGELES TIMES, Jul. 29, 2016,

http://www.latimes.com/socal/weekend/news/tn-wknd-et-0731-orange-county-detainees-20160723-story.html.

⁷⁸ Matt Zapotosky and Chico Harlan, Justice Department says it will end use of private prisons, WASHINGTON POST, Aug. 18, 2016,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2016/08/18/justice-department-says-it-will-end-use-of-private-prisons.

⁷⁹ Paul Blake, *DHS Reviewing ICE Use of Private Prisons*, ABC NEWS, Aug. 29, 2016, <u>http://abcnews.go.com/US/dhs-reviewing-ice-</u> private-prisons/story?id=41723825.

⁸⁰ U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, *Barriers to Protection: The Treatment of Asylum Seekers in Expedited Removal*, pp. 47-48 (Aug. 2, 2016), <u>http://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/Barriers%20To%20Protection.pdf</u>.

⁸¹ Letter from Reps. Raúl Grijalva and Jan Schakowsky to DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson (Sept. 29, 2016),

https://grijalva.house.gov/uploads/DHS_Detention_letter.pdf.

⁸² Letter from Sen. Patrick Leahy, et al., to DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson (Sept. 26, 2016),

https://www.leahy.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/9-26-16%20Senators%20to%20Johnson%20on%20private%20prisons.pdf.

⁸³ Devlin Barrett, *Record Immigrant Numbers Force Homeland Security to Search for New Jail Space*, WALL STREET JOURNAL, Oct. 21,

2016, <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/record-immigrant-numbers-force-homeland-security-to-search-for-new-jail-space-1477042202</u>.

⁸⁴ Devlin Barrett, *Federal Government Is Running Out of Funds to Detain Illegal Immigrants*, WALL STREET JOURNAL, Oct. 11, 2016, <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/federal-government-is-running-out-of-funds-to-detain-illegal-immigrants-1476228595</u>.

⁸⁵ Matt Zapotosky, *The Justice Department closed this troubled private prison. Immigration authorities are reopening it,* WASHINGTON POST, Oct. 27, 2016, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/the-justice-department-closed-this-troubled-private-prison-immigration-authorities-are-reopening-it/2016/10/27/6e52855e-9b87-11e6-a0ed-ab0774c1eaa5_story.html.</u>

⁸⁶ Phil Ferolito, Yakima County jail will house Haitian refugees, Yakima Herald, Oct. 26, 2016,

http://www.yakimaherald.com/news/local/yakima-county-jail-will-house-haitian-refugees/article 5e020018-9bb8-11e6-8bb1-7f2a50aa1468.html.

⁸⁷ Karina Bolster, Haitian detainees fill cells at Charleston County Detention Center, LIVE 5 NEWS, Oct. 26, 2016,

http://www.live5news.com/story/33490898/haitian-detainees-fill-cells-at-charleston-co-detention-center.

⁸⁸ Pamela Wood, As Anne Arundel considers holding undocumented immigrants for ICE, some urge caution, THE BALTIMORE SUN, Oct.
 27, 2016, <u>http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/bs-md-anne-arundel-ice-immigrants-20161027-story.html</u>.

⁸⁹ Matt Zapotosky, *The Justice Department closed this troubled private prison. Immigration authorities are reopening it,* WASHINGTON POST, Oct. 27, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/the-justice-department-closed-this-troubled-private-prison-immigration-authorities-are-reopening-it/2016/10/27/6e52855e-9b87-11e6-a0ed-ab0774c1eaa5_story.html.
 ⁹⁰ Geert De Lombaerde, *Taking stock: CCA lands ICE work*, NASHVILLE POST, Oct. 31, 2016,

http://www.nashvillepost.com/business/area-stocks/article/20839260/taking-stock-cca-lands-ice-work.

⁹¹ Matt Zapotosky, *The Justice Department Closed this Troubled Private Prison. Immigration Authorities are Reopening it*, WASHINGTON POST, Oct. 27, 2016, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2016/08/18/justice-department-says-it-will-end-use-of-private-prisons/?utm_term=.468539762395</u>.

⁹² Homeland Security Advisory Council, *Report of the Subcommittee on Privatized Immigration Detention Facilities*, Dec. 2016, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/DHS%20HSAC%20PIDF%20Final%20Report.pdf.

⁹³ *Id* at fn 14, p. 11.

⁹⁴ Chico Harlan, In policy review, Homeland Security panel sends mixed messages about future of immigration detention, WASHINGTON POST, Dec. 1, 2016, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/12/01/after-review-of-policy-homeland-security-panel-says-private-immigrant-detention-will-continue/?postshare=201480642564216&tid=ss_tw&utm_term=.a0f2689b378e.</u>

⁹⁵ César Cuauhtémoc García Hernández, *In one week, private prisons announce new contracts for 3,000 immigration detention beds*, CRIMMIGRATION, Dec. 20, 2016, <u>http://crimmigration.com/2016/12/20/in-1-week-private-prisons-announce-new-contracts-for-3000-immigration-detention-beds</u>.